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Report TR-CW-11-17

To: Warden Barfoot and Members of Grey County Council

From: Pat Hoy, Director of Transportation Services

Meeting Date:  March 23, 2017

Subject: Highway 26 Alternate Route Signage — Collingwood to Thornbury

Status: Recommendation adopted by Committee as presented per Resolution
CW58-17;

Recommendation

1. That Report TR-CW-11-17 be received and that Grey County not proceed
with placing signage identifying an alternate route for Highway 26 on Grey
Road 19 and Grey Road 2.

Background

In May 2016, Town of The Blue Mountains (ToBM) staff met with staff from Town of
Collingwood, Simcoe County and Grey County to discuss the potential for an alternate
route for Highway 26. At the meeting, ToBM staff indicated that the purpose of the
alternative route was to alleviate congestion along Hwy 26 in the Craigleith Area.
Collingwood staff indicated that routing the public around Collingwood may have a
negative effect on local businesses and the Town would likely not support the idea.

Subsequently, Grey County forwarded a letter to the Director of Infrastructure and
Public Works at the ToBM that identified the following 5 concerns:

1. The purpose of a Provincial Highway is access for the travelling public and
to transport goods and services. The volumes of these roads (Highway
26) justify a higher level of service. Directing traffic onto a Grey Road with
a lower level of service may represent a risk to the travelling public (i.e.
winter season).

2. The proposal in general has no significant reduction in travel time although

clearly the residents on Highway 26, east of Thornbury may benefit from
reduced traffic.
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3. The Grey County intersections on the alternate route are not controlled by
signals. It is generally unadvisable to direct traffic from signalized
intersections to non-signalized intersections.

4, The increased traffic on Grey Roads (specifically trucks) will have a
financial impact on the Grey Roads by decreasing the useful life.

5. The roads on the alternate route typically experience a significant amount
of cyclists. Since the entire route does not currently have paved
shoulders, the increased traffic would have an impact on the cyclists.

In addition to the 5 points mentioned above, Grey County Transportation Services has
also considered:

1 No traffic study has been completed by the ToBM at this time and it is unclear
how the traffic patterns may change if the signage were installed

1 If the route were to gain in popularity, it would likely increase the required level of
service and/or warrants for future intersection upgrades on Grey County Roads.

1 There was no indication how any increased maintenance or construction would
be funded

1 The new signage may increase the traffic on Grey Road 2, Grey Road 19, Poplar
Sideroad, Concession 10 and Sixth Street, effectively just ‘moving the problem’

1 There are a significant amount of agricultural vehicles along Grey Road 2 and
more traffic may cause increased driver frustration

1 The large number of Highway 26 East and Highway 26 West signs would be
confusing to motorists if the motorist was intending to access Highway 26
between Thornbury and the Highway 26 East study area limit.

Grey County would like to see a reduction of the trip times from Thornbury to Stayner, to
benefit the travelling public. Unfortunately, there appears to be no justification that this
would occur.

The Ministry of Transportation Highway 26 Transportation Study Needs Assessment
Report completed in May 2015 by AECOM identified this option as the least preferred.

ToBM subsequently sent a letter dated February 21, 2017 to Grey County. The letter
indicated that “...a dramatic widening of the highway corridor between Collingwood and
Thornbury will essentially destroy the enjoyable experience of travelling along the
southern shore of Georgian Bay which both residents of and visitors to Grey County
enjoy”. ToBM has requested that Grey County pass the following resolution;
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WHEREAS the Town of The Blue Mountains is desirous of promoting a Highway
26 Alternate Route between Collingwood and Thornbury and seeking the
endorsement of Grey County for the concept;

BE IT RESOLVED THAT the County of Grey does agree to cooperate with the
Town of The Blue Mountains to mature the alternate route signage plan between
the various road authorities involved and coordinate with the Ministry of
Transportation regarding signage of the provincial highway.

Collingwood received a similar letter and Collingwood Council passed the following
resolution at the Council meeting March 13, 2017;

WHEREAS the Town of Collingwood completely understands and respects the
Town of The Blue Mountains concerns with traffic along the Highway 26 corridor;

AND WHEREAS the Town of Collingwood has its own concerns with respect to
Provincial significant traffic through and around our community however we must
find a balance with respect to this traffic as a large number of the businesses in our
community rely on this traffic;

AND WHEREAS diverting Highway 26 traffic around the Town of Collingwood will
have a negative impact on the Collingwood businesses that rely on this traffic to
support their business;

AND WHEREAS the signage at both ends of the alternative route do not provide the
driver with a clear understanding of the alternatives as it may relate to Collingwood
and the services that may be available to the driver;

AND WHEREAS the Town of Collingwood cannot endorse the proposed Highway 26
Alternate Route Signage as the Town feels it would negatively impact on our
community;

THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED THAT Council direct Staff to work collaboratively
with the Town of Blue Mountains to find an alternative that would collectively resolve
the Town’s concerns.

Transportation Services staff has completed a review of the recommendation from
ToBM and are hesitant to direct Provincial Highway traffic onto Grey Road 2 and Grey
Road 19. The request as forwarded does not thoroughly identify the full impact of the
plan on Grey County roads. Transportation Services are therefore recommending
against passing the resolution as requested by ToBM.
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Financial/Staffing/Legal/Information Technology
Considerations

Grey County could incur significant costs from the increased wear and tear that the
additional traffic would cause on Grey Road 19 and Grey Road 2. The party
responsible for the cost of installing and maintaining the signage has not been
identified.

Link to Strategic Goals/Priorities

The Values Statement of the approved Corporate Strategic Plan includes Fiscal
Responsibility. The significant operational costs that could be incurred by Grey County
make supporting the resolution difficult.

Attachments

Ministry of Transportation Highway 26 Transportation Study Needs Assessment Report

Letter from Town of The Blue Mountains Regarding Endorsement for Highway 26
Alternate Route Signage — Collingwood to Thornbury

Town of The Blue Mountains Staff Report B.6.2 CSPW.17.012 - Hwy 26 Alternate
Route Endorsement (All referenced attachments are included in report TR-CW-11-17)

Letter from Minister Steven Del Duca, Ministry of Transportation Regarding Connecting
Link Highway 26 Alternative Route Signage

Highway 26 Alternate Route Trailblazing Signage

Respectfully submitted by,

Patrick Hoy
Director of Transportation Services
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http://highway26transportationstudy.ca/downloads/July2015/Highway%2026%20Transportation%20Needs%20Assessment_FINAL_May-2015_Volume%20I-Main%20Report.pdf

Town of The Blue Mountains
P.O. Box 310, 22 Mill Street
Thormbury, OM MOH 2P0
Tel: (519) 599-3131 / Fax (519) 599-7723

Email: info@thebluemountains.ca

Website: www.thebluemountains.ca

OFFICE OF: MAYOR JOHN MCKEAN

Emall: mayor@ thabluemountains ca
Phone: 519-599-3131 Ext 401

Regular Mail 141-H26ALTRTE-02
February 21, 2017

Warden and Council, County of Grey
595 oth Ave East

Owen Sound Ontario

N4K 3E3

Re: Endorsement for Highway 26 Alternate Route Signage — Collin

The Ministry of Transportation (MTO) completed a Highway 26 Transportation Study -
Needs Assessment Report in late 2015. The locations of roadway improvements and
new transportation corridors recommended by the study include:
. Widening Highway 26 to four (4) lanes to the east of Stayner.
ii. ~ Widening Highway 26 to five (5) lanes between Hume Street / Pretty River
Parkway and the western limits of Highway 26 New.
iii. ~ Widening Highway 26 to 4-5 lanes between Thornbury Bypass and the proposed
Collingwood Bypass.
iv.  New Highway Bypass of Thormnbury
v.  New Highway Bypasses of Collingwood and Stayner

Given the ever increasing traffic load on Highway 26 through the Town, the related
congestion, and MTO’s intention to at some point in the future consider widening the
Highway 26 corridor to a 4 to 5 lane cross section between Collingwood and Thornbury,
the Town had requested the Ministry keep the option alive for an alternate route along
Grey Roads 19 and 2 through the Town of The Blue Mountains (ToBM) when the future
road widening is studied during an environmental assessment. The ToBM feels that a
dramatic widening of the highway corridor between Collingwood and Thornbury will
essentially destroy the enjoyable experience of travelling along the southern shore of
Georgian Bay which both residents of and visitors to Grey County enjoy. The impact on
those that live or cottage along this corridor will be far-reaching.

In response to correspondence from the Town, a letter was received on March 21, 2015
from Minister Steven Del Duca stating the MTO has no objection to altemate route
signage. With this endorsement, ToBM Staff have been in contact with their
counterparts at the road authorities that would be affected — namely the Counties of
Grey and Simcoe, and the Town of Collingwood. There was general support to consider
what signage may need to be erected. The ToBM staff retained Greenland Associates
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prepare a draft trailblazing signage for alternative route signage from east of
Collingwood to Thornbury. Their draft signage plan is provided for your information.

The ToBM wishes to obtain the agreement of Grey County to continue to mature the
alternate route signage plan between the various road authorities and coordinate with
the Ministry of Transportation regarding signage on the provincial highway. The
following resolution is provided for your convenience.

WHEREAS the Town of The Blue Mountains is desirous of promoting a Highway
26 Alternate Route between Collingwood and Thornbury and seeking the
endorsement of (name of road authority),

BE IT RESOLVED THAT the County of Grey does hereby agree to cooperate
with the Town of The Blue Mountains to mature the alternate route signage plan
between the various road authorities involved and coordinate with the Ministry of
Transportation regarding signage on the provincial highway.

If you have any question or comments please do not hesitate to contact me or Reg
Russwurm, Director of Infrastructure and Public Works at (519) 599- 3131 x 260 or
rrusswurm @ thebluemountains .ca.

2 7

yor John McKean
he Town of The Blue Mountains

Sincerely,

CcC. Councll, The Blue Mounlains
Shawn Everitt, Acting CAQ, The Blue Mountains
Reg Russwurm, Director of Infrastructure and Public Works, The Blue Mountains
Pat Hoy Director of Transportation Grey County
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This document can be made available in other accessible formats as soon as practicable and upon request

Staff Report

Infrastructure & Public Works

Report To: Committee of the Whole

Meeting Date: January 30, 2017

Report Number:  CSPW.17.012

Subject: Endorsement of Highway 26 Alternate Route

Prepared by: Reg Russwurm, Director of Infrastructure and Public Works

A. Recommendations

THAT Council receive 5taff Report CSPW.17.012 entitled “Endorsement of Highway 26 Alternate
Route”

AND THAT Council approves advancing the consideration of a Highway 26 Alternate Route
though The Blue Mountains with the Counties of Grey and Simcoe, and the Town of
Collingwood;

AND THAT Council approve the Mayor of The Blue Mountains requesting endorsement from
the applicable road authorities to erect wayfinding signage to designate Grey Road 19 and Grey
Road 2 within the Town of The Blue Mountains as an alternate road for Highway 26.

B. Overview

The purpose of this report is to gain Council’s approval to pursue the concept of an alternative
route for Highway 26 through the Town with the Counties of Grey and Simcoe, and the Town of
Collingwood, and to request endorsement from the affected road authorities for the erection of
signage that will inform drivers that an alternative route to Highway 26 exists along Grey Road
19 and Grey Road 2 through The Blue Mountains.

C. Background

The Ministry of Transportation (MTO) completed a Highway 26 Transportation Study — Needs
Assessment Report in late 2015. The locations of roadway improvements and new
transportation corridors recommended by the study include:

i. Widening Highway 26 to four (4) lanes to the east of Stayner.
ii. Widening Highway 26 to five (5) lanes between Hume Street / Pretty River Parkway and
the western limits of Highway 26 New.
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iii. Widening Highway 26 to 4-5 lanes between Thornbury Bypass and the proposed
Collingwood Bypass.

iv.  MNew Highway Bypass of Thornbury

v.  Mew Highway Bypasses of Collingwood and Stayner

A copy of the Executive Summary of MTO's report is provided as Attachment 1 for reference. In
particular, attention is drawn to pages E5-16 and ES-16 and Figure ES-8. Once the MTO is ready
to advance the improvements, the MTO will undertake a MTO Class Environmental Assessment
where the Town and concerned stakeholders will have an opportunity to provide input.

Given the ever increasing traffic load on Highway 26 through the Town, the related congestion,
and MTO's intention to at some point in the future consider widening the Highway 26 corridor
to a4 to 5 lane cross section, the Town had requested the Ministry keep the option alive for an
alternate route along Grey Roads 19 and 2 when the future road improvements are studied.

In response to correspondence from the Town, a letter was received on March 21, 2015 from
Minister Steven Del Duca (Attachment 2) stating the MTO has no objection to alternate route
signage. With this endorsement, Staff have contacted with their counterparts at the road
authorities that would be affected — namely the Counties of Grey and Simcoe, and the Town of
Collingwood. Although cautious with their support, the road authorities agreed to consider
what signage may need to be erected. Town 5taff retained Greenland Associates to prepare a
draft wayfinding signage plan of alternative route signage from east of Collingwood to
Thornbury. Their draft signage plan is provided as Attachment 3. The wayfinding continues to
the east of Collingwood to maximize the effectiveness of the alternate route. 5taff feel that
should the east limit of the alternative route be on the west side of Collingwood (Craigleith
side), the proposed route along Grey Roads 2 and 19 would be ineffectual.

The Greenland plan has been reviewed with the respective road authority staff. The consensus
is that there should be a formal ask by the Town to the respective road authority’s Council
before advancing the project further.

D. Analysis

Staff feel that implementing alternative route signage at this time serve several purposes,
namely;

i.  Some traffic reduction, especially during peak use times, may be realized,;
ii.  Build awareness of the route to gain acceptance over time; and,
iii. Observe the effectiveness of the alternative route signage.

For the above reasons, Staff recommend that Council endorse advancing the consideration of a
Highway 26 Alternate Route through The Blue Mountains with the Counties of Grey and
Simcoe, and the Town of Collingwood, and to contact their respective Councils to request their
cooperation in maturing the alternate route signage plan between the various road authorities
involved and coordinate with the Ministry of Transportation regarding signage on the provincial
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highway. This doesn"t lock the various road authorities into agreeing to the alternate route
signage but agreement in principle to continue evaluation. To that end, Staff have prepared a
draft letter under the signature of the Mayor (Attachment 4) that will be individualized for each
road authority.

E. The Blue Mountains Strategic Plan

Goal #1: Create Opportunities for Sustainability

Goal #2: Engage Our Communities & Partners

Goal #4: Promote a Culture of Organizational & Operational Excellence
Goal #3: Ensure Our Infrastructure is Sustainable

F. Environmental Impacts

Mone

G. Financial Impact
A capital budget for the erection of signage has not been prepared. Upon the endorsement of
the affected road authorities and the consideration of cost sharing opportunities, a budget will

be prepared for Council’s consideration. It is expected that the Work will not commence until
2018 given the discussions and preparations necessary.

H. In consultation with

Sam Dinsmore, Manager of Accounting and Budgets / Deputy Treasurer

l. Attached

1. Highway 26 Transportation Study — Meeds Assessment Report Executive Summary,
AECOM, October 2015

2. Mo Objection to Highway 26 Alternative Route Signage, Minister Steven Del Duca,
Ministry of Transportation, March 21, 2016
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3. Draft Highway 26 Alternate Route Trailblazing Signage Layout, Greenland and
Associates, February 2016
4. Draft Letter to Affected Road Authorities, Town of The Blue Mountains

Respectfully submitted,

Reg Russwurm
Reg Russwurm, MBA, P.Eng

Director of Infrastructure and Public Works

For more information, please contact:
Reg Russwurm
rrusswumi@thebluemountains.ca
519-599-3131 extension 260
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Ministry of Ministére des
Transportation Transports

Offica of the Minister Bureau du ministre oy
Ferguscn Block, 3™ Floor Edifice Ferguson, 3° étage
7T Waelleslay St Wast 77, rue Wellesley ouest
Torento, Ontaro Toronto (Ontaria) Qnlar o
M7A 128 M7TA 128
416-327.9200 416-327-9200
www,ontario.cafiransponation wanw.ontario.caltransports
M2015-5472
MAR 2 1 2016
His Worship John McKean
Mayor
Town of The Blue Mountains
PO Box 310, 32 Mill Street
Thornbury ON NOH 2P0
Dear Mayor McKean:

Thank you for your letter regarding the findings of the Highway 26 Transportation
Study —~ Needs Assessment Report. | appreciate the opportunity to respond.

I understand that the town is concerned with the negative impact that a widening of
Highway 26 between Thornbury and Collingwood may have on tourism and the local
community.

| wish to thank you for the town’s active participation in the Highway 26 Transportation
study and for your comments on the report. | trust the revisions made to the report will
allow for a full and open assessment of the various alternatives during subsequent MTO
or municipal Class EA studies for Highway 26.

With respect to your request for the ministry to coordinate efforts to sign Grey Road 19
and 2 as an alternative to Highway 26, please be advised that the ministry does not
erect signs along municipal roads outside of our jurisdiction. We have no objection to
signage for an alternative route being posted within the connecting link sections of
Highway 26 and along municipal roads.

As the majority of coordination needed to implement this signing initiative would come
from Collingwood and Grey County, this effort would be best led by the town. To assist
with the ministry's directional signage for an alternative or scenic route, please contact
Roger Ward, Head, Traffic Section, MTO West Region, at (519) 873-4356 to discuss.
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Thank you again for bringing your concerns to my attention.

Sincerely,

/"“%fur

Steven Del Duca
Minister

C. Kevin Eccles, Warden, Grey County
Martin Favell, Head, Planning and Design, West Region, MTO
Heather Glass, Senior Project Engineer, Central Region, MTO
Jennifer Graham Harkness, Regional Director, West Region, MTO
Michael Kelly, Director of Transportation Services, Grey County
Charles Organ, Senior Project Manager, West Region, MTO
Reg Russwurm, Director of Infrastructure and Public Works, Town of The Blue
Mountains
Troy Speck, Chief Administrative Officer, Town of The Blue Mountains
Roger Ward, Head, Traffic Section, West Region, MTO
Jason White, Manager, Engineering Office, Central Region, MTO
Jim Wilson, MPP, Simcoe-Grey
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